Bismarck R-V Elementary School



2020-2021 Student Handbook and

Discipline Guide

Contents

| Faculty | 6 |
|---|----|
| Bismarck R-V School District Mission & Vision | 8 |
| Mission | 8 |
| Vision | 8 |
| Attendance | 9 |
| Tardies | 9 |
| Absences and School Activities | 9 |
| Extracurricular Activities and Disciplinary Actions | 10 |
| Release of Children during School Day | 10 |
| Calendar | 11 |
| Counseling Guidance Program | 12 |
| Discipline | 12 |
| Bullying – Policy 2655 | 13 |
| Disciplinary Responses to Student Misconduct | 14 |
| Bus Discipline Policy | 15 |
| Discipline Codes | 16 |
| Description of Terms | 17 |
| Discipline of Students with Disabilities | 18 |
| Legal Basis of the Discipline Policy | 18 |
| Drop Off/Pick Up Procedure | 18 |
| Emergencies | 19 |
| Fire, Tornado, Earthquake and Intruder Procedures | 19 |
| School Closing Notification | 19 |
| Enrolling/Withdrawing | 19 |
| Birth Records | 20 |

| Kindergarten Screening | 20 |
|---|----|
| Pre-School Screening | 20 |
| Transfer Procedure for Students Moving From District | 20 |
| General Information | 20 |
| Asbestos | 20 |
| Children with Disabilities | 20 |
| Drug, Alcohol & Tobacco Free Workplace | 21 |
| Homebound/Hospital Instruction | 22 |
| No Child Left Behind Legislation | 22 |
| NCLB – Revised 09-06-07 | 22 |
| Nondiscrimination Compliance Officer for Bismarck R-V School District | 26 |
| Philosophy | 26 |
| Policies and Regulations | 26 |
| Public Notice | 27 |
| Student Directory Information | 28 |
| Student Due Process | 28 |
| Student Rights and Responsibilities | 28 |
| Visitors | 29 |
| Health Services | 30 |
| 2018-2019 Missouri School Immunization Requirements | 30 |
| Accidents | 31 |
| Contagious Disease | 31 |
| Concussions – Brain Injury | 31 |
| Head Lice | 31 |
| Medication | 31 |
| School Nurse | 32 |
| Sick Children | 33 |
| Parents as Teachers | 33 |
| Safe Schools Act | 33 |

| Assault on School Property | 33 |
|--|----|
| Reporting by School Officials and Juvenile Officers | 34 |
| Student Information | 34 |
| Birthday Cards | 34 |
| Cell Phones | 34 |
| Dress Code | 34 |
| Grading System | 35 |
| Homework Responsibilities of the Students | 35 |
| Homework – Make up: Home and School Working Together | 35 |
| Lost and Found | 36 |
| Meals – Breakfast and Lunch | 36 |
| Snacks, Parties and Field Trips | 36 |
| Promotion/Retention | 37 |
| Recesses | 37 |
| School Pictures | 37 |
| Student Insurance | 37 |
| Telephone Usage | 37 |
| Textbooks/School Property | 37 |
| Toys, Water Guns, etc | 37 |
| Testing and Screening | 38 |
| Purpose of Testing Program | 38 |
| Vision/Hearing Screening, Physical Status | 38 |
| Speech/Language | 38 |
| Title 1 Intervention | 38 |
| Individual Evaluation and Diagnosis | 38 |
| Achievement Testing | 38 |
| Procedures for Disseminating Test Results | 40 |
| Transportation | 41 |
| Expectation of Students Riding the Bus | 41 |

| NOTICE OF DESIGNATION OF DIRECTORY INFORMATION | 42 |
|---|----|
| Missouri laws, Sections 566.147 and 566.149, RSMO | 43 |
| Missouri Course Access Program (MOCAP) | 44 |

Welcome

Dear Bismarck Elementary Parents and Students,

As the principal of Bismarck Elementary School, it is my pleasure to welcome everyone back for another great year at Bismarck and to welcome any new students and parents to Bismarck. We are all excited to have students back in our classrooms and hallways filling them with energy and enthusiasm. It is our goal to help every student feel welcomed, connected, and a part of our Bismarck family.

Education should lead to academically and socially prepared citizens. To obtain these goals, students need clear expectations. Students are expected to fully participate in the educational process and to strive to achieve to the best of their abilities. Students are expected to treat others with respect and dignity. The conduct a student is expected to display is one of kindness, honesty, sincerity, and self-control.

Our teachers, staff, and administration believe we share with you a dedication to provide the best for our students. This is the foundation on which we build a school system that maximizes the opportunities for children. We invite you to fully participate in this team which represents our children's future.

Together, we can continue to engage, challenge, and inspire our students. We know 2020-2021 will be our best school year ever. Please feel free to contact me by phone, email, or by visiting our school. I look forward to partnering with you in your child's educational journey.

Thank you, Katie Martinez, Principal

Faculty

Administration

Mr. Jason King Mrs. Katie Taylor-Martinez Mrs. Abraham Warren Mrs. Heather Petrie

Board of Education

Mrs. Melinda Dugal Mr. Matt Dunn Mr. Matt Franklin Mrs. Michelle Mork Mr. Aaron Radford Mr. Bill Skaggs Mr. Brad Brown

Cafeteria

| Mrs. Ellie Barton | Cook |
|------------------------|-----------------------|
| Mrs. Karen Dee | Cook |
| Mrs. Jo Jackson | Cook |
| Ms. Kayla Casteel | Cook |
| Mrs. Brittney Kitchell | Food Service Director |

Custodial Staff

| Mr. Cotton Williams | Supervis |
|-----------------------|----------|
| Mr. Kenny Cole | Custodia |
| Mr. Jerry DeClue | Custodia |
| Mrs. Lesa Grant | Custodia |
| Mr. Jimmy Ketcherside | Custodia |

Teachers

| Mrs. Denita "Bunni" Henson | Р |
|----------------------------|---|
| Mrs. Valeria Craig | К |
| Mrs. Carissa Rawson | К |
| Mrs. Baylee Coleman | F |
| Mrs. Sarah Wolfe | F |
| Mrs. Verna Hawanchak | S |

Superintendent **Elementary Principal K-5** Secondary Principal 6-12 Special Education Director

Vice President President Member Member Secretary/Treasurer Member Member

isor ian ian ian ian

Preschool Kindergarten Kindergarten First Grade First Grade Second Grade Mrs. Valeria Loughary Mrs. Jessica Sheckles Ms. Jessica Wilfong Mrs. Cathy Cole Mrs. Lauren Robinson Ms. Tori Henson Ms. Chelsea McFarland Mrs. Shanyn Nelson Mrs. Karen Clark Ms. Laura Gillam Mrs. Stephanie Pratt Mrs. Tori Eftink Mrs. Maribel Ramirez-Bohnenkamp Mr. Colin Faton Mrs. Ashley Deason Ms. Stacey Burge

School Nurse

Ms. Rylie Grundmann

Secretaries

Mrs. Debbie Grundmann Mrs. Beth Latham Mrs. Julie Worley

School Resource Officer

Mr. Scott LaHay

Teacher Aides/Teacher Assistants

Mrs. Karen McLane Mrs. Sara Yates Ms. Madison Dugal

Technology

Mr. Benjamin Moss Mr. Isaac Standley Second Grade Third Grade Third Grade Fourth Grade Fourth Grade Fifth Grade Fifth Grade Title I Reading Librarian/TI Reading **Special Education** Special Education Speech/Language Art Physical Education/Keyboarding Elementary Counselor/Gifted Music

Nurse

Elementary Secretary Central Office Secretary High School Secretary

School Resource Officer

Teacher Aide Teacher Aide Teacher Aide

Technical Coordinator Technical Director

Transportation

| Mrs. Melanie Wright | Transportation Director |
|---------------------|-------------------------|
| Mr. Kenny Cole | Driver |
| Mrs. Dela Weir | Driver |
| Mr. Bobby Hodges | Driver |
| Mr. Cotton Williams | Driver |

Bismarck R-V School District Mission & Vision

Mission

The Bismarck R-V School District's mission is to provide a learning environment that leads students to become accountable, goal-oriented, and productive citizens.

Vision

At Bismarck Elementary we promise to work together to achieve goals and promote pride in our school.

- Teachers, students and community will demonstrate school pride and share enthusiasm for the learning process.
- Focusing on a rigorous, relevant and personalized curriculum raises achievement for all students, therefore preparing them to become a productive member of society.
- Strong and respectful relationships will be built throughout the educational system.
- We believe that fostering a safe learning environment which promotes and reflects positive character is essential.

Bismarck Elementary Values and Commitments Proud to be

| | | | | Κ | Ι | Ν | D | | | | | |
|---|---|---|---|---|---|---|---|---|---|---|---|---|
| R | E | S | Ρ | 0 | Ν | S | Ι | В | L | E | | |
| | | Р | R | 0 | D | U | С | Т | Ι | V | Ε | |
| | | Μ | 0 | Т | Ι | V | Α | Т | E | D | | |
| | | С | R | Ε | Α | Т | Ι | V | E | | | |
| Α | С | С | 0 | U | Ν | Т | Α | В | L | E | | |
| | | | R | Е | S | Р | E | С | Т | F | U | L |

Attendance

Missouri Compulsory Education Law requires that all elementary students are to be in regular attendance at school. It becomes very difficult for a child to make up everything he/she misses due to absence. A student's best work is produced by regular and punctual attendance. Parents are asked to contact the school by 8:00 am each day the student will not be in attendance.

Tardies

Students will be considered tardy if they arrive after 7:45 am. The parents or person who brought the student to school **must sign the student in at the office.** A student must receive an admit slip from the office to take to their classroom teacher. A student may have five excused tardies per quarter. Parents will be notified of recurring tardiness and a conference with the parents will be requested. Disciplinary action will be assigned after the fifth tardy.

Attendance

- Students will be allowed a total of seven (7) absences per semester; this includes those that are verified by a doctor's note. These seven (7) days should not be construed as an approved seven (7) days to skip school; rather they are to be used for illnesses, personal family matters and appointments that cannot be scheduled outside of the school day. Letters informing the family of their student's absences will be sent home at three (3), five (5) and seven (7) days of absences.
- 2. Should a student be absent for twelve (12) days a letter will be sent home informing the family of the attendance status and requesting a meeting with the building administrator and/or the district attendance officer.
- 3. Notes from parents and/or a doctor for absences are required to be submitted within five (5) school days of the noted absence(s).
- 4. Further absenteeism may result in notification to Children's Division and / or Local Juvenile Authorities.
- 5. Absences for family vacations will be counted as part of the seven (7) days.
- 6. To be promoted to the next grade, the student must not only earn passing grades but they must also be present for at least 90% of the scheduled days per semester.
- 7. If a student's attendance falls below 90% preventing promotion to the next grade, the student's parents or guardians will be required to appear for a hearing with the attendance review committee in order to determine if attendance recovery is possible.

Absences and School Activities

Students must be in attendance the day of school to participate in after school activities unless excused by the principal.

Extracurricular Activities and Disciplinary Actions

While a student is serving After School Detention, In-School-Suspension or Out-of-school-Suspensions, students will not be allowed to attend any school functions such as music programs, tutoring, ball games, practices and dances until the suspension has been served.

Release of Children during School Day

Children are not permitted to leave the school grounds by themselves any time during the school day. Parents requesting release of a child for dental and doctor appointments or emergencies must make the request in the principal's office. Parents must come <u>to the office</u> to sign the student out. We encourage parents to make appointments after school hours. The nurse or the principal may release a child because of illness. This release must be to the parent or to an authorized adult, if the parent is not available. Every effort will be made to contact the parent in all cases.

Calendar

Bismarck R-5 School District 2020-2021

| | A | ug | ust | 202 | 0 | | |
|----|----|----|-----|-----|----|-----|------------------------------|
| S | M | Т | W | T | F | S | 14- New Teacher Orientation |
| | | | | | | 1 | 17-20 - Staff Development |
| 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 | 8 | 20 - Open House 5:30-7:30 pm |
| 9 | 10 | 11 | 12 | 13 | 14 | 15 | 24 - First day of school |
| 16 | 17 | 18 | 19 | 20 | 21 | 22 | |
| 23 | 24 | 25 | 26 | 27 | 28 | 29 | |
| 30 | 31 | | | | | 1.5 | Teacher 10 / Student 6 |

February 2021

| S | M T W | TF | S | 10 – DCI 3pm-5pm |
|----|----------|-------|----|-------------------------|
| | | | | 15 - President's Day |
| | 1 2 3 | 4 5 | 6 | |
| 7 | 8 9 10 | 11 12 | 13 | |
| 14 | 15 16 17 | 18 19 | 20 | |
| 21 | 22 23 24 | 25 26 | 27 | |
| 28 | | | | Teacher 19 / Student 19 |
| | 22 23 24 | 25 26 | 27 | Teacher 19 / Studer |

September 2020

| S | M | Т | W | Т | F | S | 7 – Labor Day Weekend |
|----|----|----|----|----|----|------|-------------------------|
| | | 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 18 - Staff Development |
| 6 | 7 | 8 | 9 | 10 | 11 | 12 | |
| 13 | 14 | 15 | 16 | 17 | 18 | 19 | |
| 20 | 21 | 22 | 23 | 24 | 25 | 26 | |
| 27 | 28 | 29 | 30 | | | | |
| | | | | | | 1010 | Teacher 21 / Student 20 |

S M T W T F S 18 – PTC 5:30pm-7:00pm 1 2 3 4 5 6 19 – Staff Development 7 8 9 10 11 12 13 19 – End of 3rd Quarter 14 15 16 17 18 19 20 21 22 23 24 25 26 27 28 29 30 31 – – –

October 2020

| | 0 | 010 | 001 | | | | |
|--------|----|-----|-----|----|----|----|--|
| S | M | Т | W | T | F | S | 14 - DCI 3pm-5pm (Stipend) |
| 8. J.L | | | | 1 | 2 | 3 | 20 – PTC 3pm-6pm |
| 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 | 8 | 9 | 10 | 21 - End of 1st Quarter |
| 11 | 12 | 13 | 14 | 15 | 16 | 17 | 22 – Early Dismissal 12:30 pm PTC 1pm-6pm |
| 18 | 19 | 20 | 21 | 22 | 23 | 24 | 23 – No School |
| 25 | 26 | 27 | 28 | 29 | 30 | 31 | 30 - Early Dismissal 12:30pm |
| | | | | | | | Teacher 21 / Student 21 |
| | | | | | | | |

April 2021

March 2021

| | np. | | | | | |
|------|------|----|----|----|------|-------------------------|
| S M | 1 T | W | Т | F | S | |
| | 1999 | | 1 | 2 | 3 | 1-5 – Spring Break |
| 4 5 | 6 | 7 | 8 | 9 | 10 | 6 - Staff Development |
| 1 12 | 2 13 | 14 | 15 | 16 | 17 | |
| 8 19 | 9 20 | 21 | 22 | 23 | 24 | |
| 5 26 | 5 27 | 28 | 29 | 30 | | |
| | | | | | 1000 | Teacher 19 / Student 18 |

November 2020

| S | M | Т | W | Т | F | S | |
|----|----|----|----|--------|----|--------|----------------------------|
| S. | | | | | | | 13 – Staff Development |
| 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 | 25-27 - Thanksgiving Break |
| 8 | 9 | 10 | 11 | 12 | 13 | 14 | |
| 15 | 16 | 17 | 18 | 19 | 20 | 21 | |
| 22 | 23 | 24 | 25 | 26 | 27 | 28 | |
| 29 | 30 | | A | State. | | العدار | Teacher 18 / Student 1 |

December 2020

| S | M | Т | W | T | F | S | 9 – DCI 3pm-5pm |
|---------------|------|----|----|----|----|-----|------------------------------|
| | 1930 | 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 18 - Early Dismissal 12:30pm |
| 6 | 7 | 8 | 9 | 10 | 11 | 12 | 19-31 – Christmas Break |
| 13 | 14 | 15 | 16 | 17 | 18 | 19 | |
| 20 | 21 | 22 | 23 | 24 | 25 | 26 | |
| 27 | 28 | 29 | 30 | 31 | | 1.5 | Teacher 14 / Student 14 |
| Real Property | | | | | | 100 | Student Semester 78 T-84 |

January 2021

| | - | | ~ , , | | | | |
|-----|-----|----|-------|----|----|----|-------------------------|
| S | M | Т | W | Т | F | S | 1-3 – Christmas Break |
| 1.4 | | | | | 1 | 2 | 4 – Staff Development |
| 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 | 8 | 9 | 5 – School Resumes |
| 10 | 11 | 12 | 13 | 14 | 15 | 16 | 18 – MLK Day |
| 17 | -18 | 19 | 20 | 21 | 22 | 23 | |
| 24 | 25 | 26 | 27 | 28 | 29 | 30 | |
| 31 | | | | | | | Teacher 19 / Student 18 |

May 2021

| S | M | Т | W | Т | F | S | 20 - Last Day (11:30 Dismissal) |
|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|---------------------------------|
| | - | 9 | | | | 1 | 20 - Staff Dev (11:30am-3:00pm) |
| 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 | 8 | 21 - Staff Development |
| 9 | 10 | 11 | 12 | 13 | 14 | 15 | |
| 16 | 17 | 18 | 19 | 20 | 21 | 22 | |
| 23 | 24 | 25 | 26 | 27 | 28 | 29 | Teacher 15 / Student 14 |
| 30 | 31 | | | | | | Student Semester 91 T-95 |

June 2021

| S | M | T | W | Т | F | S |
|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|
| 1 | | 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 |
| 6 | 7 | 8 | 9 | 10 | 11 | 12 |
| 13 | 14 | 15 | 16 | 17 | 18 | 19 |
| 20 | 21 | 22 | 23 | 24 | 25 | 26 |
| 27 | 28 | 29 | 30 | | | 10 |

July 2021

| S | M | T | W | T | F | S | 1 |
|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|----------------------|
| | | | | 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 - Independence Day |
| 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 | 8 | 9 | 10 | |
| 11 | 12 | 13 | 14 | 15 | 16 | 17 | |
| 18 | 19 | 20 | 21 | 22 | 23 | 24 | |
| 25 | 26 | 27 | 28 | 29 | 30 | 31 | |



Total Student Days: 169 Total Teacher Days: 179

Teacher 23 / Student 22

Counseling Services

Counseling Guidance Program

The Bismarck R-V Elementary Comprehensive Guidance Program consists of student competencies organized into three areas: Career Planning and Exploration, Knowledge of Self and Others and Educational and Vocational Development. The guidance program at the elementary level promotes interpersonal and intrapersonal relationship skills. Counseling services are delivered to students through four main types of activities:

1. GUIDANCE CURRICULUM— The guidance curriculum consists of structured, developmental experiences presented systematically through classroom activities.

2. INDIVIDUAL PLANNING— Individual Planning activities help all students to plan, monitor and manage their own learning, as well as their personal and career development. Individual Planning is implemented through such strategies as Individual Appraisal, Individual Assessment and Placement.

3. RESPONSIVE SERVICES— Responsive services are activities that meet immediate needs and concerns of students. These needs or concerns may require counseling, consultation, referral or information.

4. SYSTEMS SUPPORT— Systems Support consists of management activities that establish, maintain and enhance the total guidance program. These activities may take the form of professional development, staff and community relations and serving on school committees.

Discipline

Educational Overview

Good conduct, self-discipline and high standards of personal appearance are some of the most important lessons education can teach. The policy of the Bismarck R-V School District is that the administration, teachers and all district personnel responsible for the care and supervision of students shall abide by this responsibility and shall provide an orderly atmosphere conducive to learning, and one that insures the safety and well-being of all students entrusted to their care. Students, parents, teachers, administrators, and all others responsible for the conduct and discipline of students should be aware of and are governed by the following policies, rules, and regulations:

1. If it becomes necessary to punish a student, the punishment shall be fair, reasonable, and designed to properly modify the student's behavior and to assist the student in dealing

with his or her problem.

- 2. Discipline should be administered equally without regard to race, sex, age, religious beliefs, or financial situation.
- 3. All district personnel responsible for the care and supervision of students are authorized to hold every pupil strictly accountable for any disorderly conduct in school or on any property of the school, on any school bus going to or returning from school. This applies to school-sponsored activities, during intermission and/or recess periods.
- 4. Teachers have the primary responsibility in handling discipline problems in the classroom.
- 5. Serious problems of misconduct will be referred to the principal by the teacher. When a serious discipline problem is referred to the principal, the pupil, teacher, and principal must all have complete knowledge of the problem and the reason or reasons for which the referral was made.
- 6. Once a serious discipline problem has been referred to the principal by a teacher, bus driver, or other staff member, it becomes the primary responsibility of the principal to deal with the problem to its conclusion or until all avenues under his or her jurisdiction have been exhausted. This includes a judgmental determination of the appropriate action to be taken.

If the principal feels that the problem may be beyond his or her jurisdiction, he or she should consult with the superintendent regarding the disposition of the problem.

Each infraction of serious misconduct shall be dealt with on an individual basis. The superintendent or principal is authorized to take appropriate disciplinary action including detention, corporal punishment, or immediate suspension within legal limits as prescribed by Section 167.171, Revised Statute of Missouri, if warranted, against any student for disorderly conduct or misconduct, including, but not limited to the following infractions:

- A. Intentional disruption of school operation, functions, or activities.
- B. Intentional damage, destruction, or theft of school or private property.

Bullying – Policy 2655

The District is committed to maintaining a learning and working environment free of any form of bullying or intimidation by students toward District personal or students on school grounds, or school time, at a school sponsored activity or in a school related context. Bullying is the intentional action by an individual or group of individuals to inflict physical, emotional or mental suffering on another individual or group of individuals.

Bullying occurs when a student:

- Communicates with another by any means including telephone, writing, cyberbullying, or mental harm without legitimate purpose, or
- Physically contacts another person with the intent to intimidate or to inflict physical, emotional, or mental harm without legitimate purpose. Physical contact does not require physical touching, although touching may be included.

Students who are found to have violated this policy will be subject to the following consequences depending on factors such as: age of student(s), degree of harm, severity of behavior, number of incidences, etc. Consequences: Loss of privileges, classroom detention, conference with Teacher, parents contacted, conference with Principal, in-school suspension, out-of-school suspension, expulsion and law enforcement contacted.

District employees are required to report any instance of bullying of which the employee has first-hand knowledge. Moreover, the District will provide training for employees relative to enforcement of this policy.

Bullying reporting forms are available on the Bismarck R-V web page or in the Principals' offices. Forms should be submitted anonymously via the lunch money drop boxes.

Disciplinary Responses to Student Misconduct

This policy of discipline contains a chart prescribing responses to student misconduct to be followed by those charged with ensuring an orderly atmosphere in the schools.

Misconduct is ranked according to the severity of the act, and included are examples of the levels of misconduct, disciplinary procedures, and options to be considered in response to the various levels of misconduct.

It should be understood that, due to the many varying natures of interactions in the school situation and to the many varying individuals involved, not all incidents or actions which might occur can be specifically defined in all situations. School personnel involved should attempt, however, in as far as possible, to determine the level of misconduct and responses in accordance with the examples given. In any such situation, the personnel involved should be guided by their best judgment in determining the appropriate action to be taken, pending further possible consultation with the school administration regarding the appropriate action to be taken. It should be further understood that some standards of conduct -- either because of the special nature of the misbehavior or special aspects of the school district -- may be addressed in more specific terms in separate policies.

Bus Discipline Policy

This policy will be strictly followed:

- 1st Violation Referral to the principal's office Warning given to the student
- 2nd Violation Referral to the principal's office Detention given to student or 1 day bus suspension, parent contacted.
- 3rd Violation Referral to the principal's office 3 days of bus suspension given, parent contacted.
- 4th Violation Referral to the principal's office 5 days of bus suspension given, parent contacted
- 5th Violation Referral to the principal's office 10 days of bus suspension given, parent contacted.
- 6th Violation Referral to the principal's office Permanent suspension from the bus, parent contacted.

The safety and welfare of all students on the bus is the bus driver's primary responsibility. When students present a threat to the others or the bus driver's ability to drive safely, other actions must be taken. Unless the offense requires immediate removal from the bus, school policy is to meet with the student and follow the referral procedures.

Any further disturbances and referrals will result in your child not being allowed to ride the school bus. As their parents, it would then be your responsibility to provide transportation to and from school for the length of time your child would be suspended from bus. All transportation changes must be approved by 2:00 pm. Beyond the sixth referral, a recommendation of permanent removal from the bus for the remainder of the school term will be enforced.

Discipline Codes

| OFFENSE | FIRST OFFENSE | SUBSEQUENT OFFENSE |
|---|--|--|
| *Arson | 10-180 days OSS, LEA | Expulsion, LEA |
| *Assault – Student | Principal/Student Conference ISS/OSS/LEA | 1-10(+) days OSS, LEA |
| *Assault – Staff | Principal/Student Conference ISS/OSS/LEA | 1-10(+) OSS/Expulsion, LEA |
| Disparaging/Damaging Language | Principal/Student/Parent Conference/ASD/ ISS/OSS | ISS, 1-10 days OSS |
| Bullying | Principal/Student/Parent Conference – 1 to 2 days ISS/OSS | ISS, 3-5 days, OSS, LEA |
| Dishonesty (Cheating) | Grade of "0" on assignment/ ASD/ ISS/OSS | Grade of "0" for Quarter/ISS/OSS |
| Disruptive | Principal/Student Conference/ ASD/ ISS/OSS | ISS, OSS |
| Disrespectful | Principal/Student Conference / ASD/ ISS/OSS | ISS, 1-5(+) days OSS |
| Drugs/Alcohol-Possession | 3 days OSS, LEA, | 10 days OSS, LEA |
| Drugs/Alcohol-Influence | 5 Days OSS, LEA, | 10 Days OSS, LEA |
| *Drugs/Alcohol- (Sale of or Attempt of) | 10 Days OSS, LEA | Expulsion, LEA |
| Extortion | Principal/Student Conference/ISS/OSS | 5 Days OSS, LEA |
| False Alarms | 1-5 Days OSS | 10(+) Days OSS |
| Horseplay | Principal/Student/Parent Conference, Loss of recess/ ASD/ ISS/OSS | ISS, 1-10 days OSS |
| Language – Threatening | Principal/Student/Parent Conference, Loss of recess, ISS,OSS | Loss of recess 3-5 (+)/ ISS 1-10 Days, OSS 1 -10 Days |
| Language – Obscene | Conference/Loss of recess/ ASD/ ISS/OSS | Loss of recess/ ISS |
| Language – Obscene to Staff | Conference /ISS/OSS | Loss of recess/ 5-10 Days ISS/OSS |
| Display of Affection | Conference/ Loss of recess/ ASD/ 1-5 Days ISS/OSS | Loss of recess/ 1-10 Days ISS/OSS |
| Sexual Harassment-Conduct | Principal Conference/Loss of recess/ISS - Refer To Title 9 / OSS | 5-10 Days ISS/OSS, Refer to Title 9 |
| Sexual Harassment-Contact | Conference/Loss of recess/ 1-5 Days ISS/ OSS - Refer to Title 9 | 1-10 Day ISS/OSS, Refer to Title 9 |
| Tardies – in excess of 5 | Parent Conference/ ASD | Dealt with on a case by case basis |
| Technology-Unauthorized | 1-30 Day LOP/ ASD/ ISS/OSS | 30-180 Day LOP |
| Technology-Other | 1-10 Day LOP/OSS | 10-20 Day LOP |
| *Theft | Restitution/ ASD/ 1-5 ISS, LEA, OSS | Restitution, 5-10 ISS/ OSS, LEA |
| Threats | Principal/Student Conference/ISS, Possible LEA/OSS | 5-10 ISS/OSS, LEA |
| Trifling | Principal/Student/Parent Conference, Loss of recess/ ASD/ ISS/OSS | ISS, 1-10 days OSS |
| Tobacco-Possession | 5 Days ISS, LEA,OSS | 10 Days ISS, LEA |
| Tobacco-Use | 3 Days OSS, LEA, | 5 Days OSS, LEA |
| Truancy | ASD/1:1 ISS for Truancy/OSS | 3:1 ISS for Truancy |
| Unauthorized Entry | 5 Days ISS, LEA,OSS | 5 Days OSS, LEA |
| *Vandalism | Restitution, 1-5 Days ISS/OSS | Restitution, 5-10 Days ISS/OSS |
| *Weapon –Firearm | 1 Year OSS, LEA | Expulsion |
| | 5 Days OSS, LEA | 10(+) Days OSS, LEA |

Chronic Offender Status will be applied to any student who has been referred for disciplinary action ten (10) times in a school year. The disciplinary responses will be in the form of Out of School Suspension, or from the "Subsequent Offense" consequences listed above.

This framework is subject to adjustment by the administration, due to specifics of the situation. *Legend:*

ASD – After School Detention

ISS - In School Suspension

LEA - Law Enforcement/Juvenile Agency

LOP - Loss of Privileges to Use

OSS - Out of School Suspension

* Reportable under the Safe Schools Act (+) Additional time may be requested from the superintendent.

(Misbehavior not covered - The administrator in charge will deal with this as he/she deems.)

Description of Terms

Arson - Setting a fire or causing an explosion with the intention to damage property or buildings **Assault** - Attempting to cause injury to another person; intentionally placing a person in reasonable apprehension of imminent injury

Disparaging Damaging Language - Use of words or actions, (verbal, written or symbolic) meant to harass or injure another person: i.e., threats of violence or defamation to the race, religion, gender or ethnic origin of a person. Constitutionally protected speech will not be punished

Disrespectful Conduct or Speech - Disrespectful verbal, written, or symbolic language or gesture that is inappropriate

Disruptive Speech or Conduct - Conduct or speech, (verbal, written, or symbolic), which materially and substantially disrupts classroom work, school activities, or school function *Drug/Alcohol* - Possession of or attendance under the influence of any unauthorized prescription drug, alcohol, narcotic substance, counterfeit drugs, or drug related paraphernalia *Extortion* - Threatening or intimidating any student for the purpose of obtaining money or anything of value

False Alarm - Tampering with emergency equipment, setting off false alarm, or making false reports

Fighting - mutual combat in which both parties have contributed to the conflict either verbally or by physical action (Authorities may be notified with each fighting offense.)

Gangs - gang activities, whether verbal, written or symbolic, which substantially disrupt the educational environment

Profanity and Obscene Language - Conduct or speech, whether verbal, written or symbolic, which is offensive or obscene

Public Display of Affection - Physical contact that is inappropriate for the school setting. All other physical contact is not acceptable

Sexual Harassment - Use of verbal, written or symbolic language that is sexually harassing or physical contact that is sexually harassing

Theft - Theft, attempted theft, or willful possession of stolen property

Tobacco - Possession of any tobacco products on school grounds, bus or at any school activity **Truancy** - absence from school without the knowledge and consent of parents/guardian and/or the school administration

Vandalism - Willful damage or the attempt to cause damage to real or personal property belonging to the school, staff or students

Weapons - Safe Schools Act - (see Board Policy)-Possession or use of any instrument or device, which is customarily used for attack or defense against another person; any instrument or device used to inflict physical injury to another person

Weapons - Possession or use of a firearm or any instrument or device

Discipline of Students with Disabilities

Disciplinary action involving students with disabilities should take into consideration the special needs and special natures of these students and should be carried out in accordance with the student's Individualized Educational Program and Board Policy and Regulation 2672, the Education of the Handicapped Act, and any other such state and federal regulations and guidelines governing such cases.

Legal Basis of the Discipline Policy

The legal basis of the Policy of Discipline is founded in the Excellence in Education Act of 1985, Section 5, and in such other sections of the Revised Statutes of Missouri, governing rules and regulations in the public schools of Missouri.

Drop Off/Pick Up Procedures

Students may be dropped off in the mornings beginning at 7:15 in the top lane closest to the elementary entrance. Parents will remain in their car and drive through in a single file line to the drop-off spot located by the awning. If you have a Jr. High or High School student to drop off, you will drop them off at their entrance in front of the High School.

A **Bismarck Elementary pick-up tag** is required for anyone picking up an elementary student. This tag can be picked up at the Elementary Office by filling out a pick-up form. The pick-up tags are numbered and that number will be assigned to your family. Families that require more than one tag can request an additional tag. Parents that have a tag from a previous year do not need to pick up a new tag. Parents/Guardians will pick up their students in the parent pick-up lane which is the lane closest to the building. Only vehicles displaying the parent pick-up hang tag will be allowed through the line to pick-up students. All other vehicles must park in a designated parking spot and come into the elementary office.

Parents/Guardians with tags will remain in their car and drive through in a single file line to the loading zone. We will load 4-5 cars at a time. Students should enter the passenger side of the vehicle for safety purposes. If you have a Jr. High or High School student to pick up as well, you will then have to go park on the parking lot to wait for them to exit the building.

Emergencies

Fire, Tornado, Earthquake and Intruder Procedures

The state requires the school to implement emergency drills for fire, tornado, and earthquakes. Students will be instructed on the proper procedures for each drill. Instructions will also be posted in each classroom for students to follow.

School Closing Notification

In our efforts to improve communications between parents and school, the Bismarck R-V School District has contracted with SchoolMessenger - a telephone broadcast system that will enable school personnel to notify all households and parents by phone within minutes of an emergency or event that causes an early dismissal or school cancellation. This service will also be used from time to time to notify you of general announcements or reminders. The Bismarck R-V School District will continue to report school closings on local radio station KTJJ/KREI as well as on the Channel 5 (KSDK) television station.

Enrolling/Withdrawing

An enrollment period for new students will be held at the end of July or during the month of August before school starts each year. Pre-enrollment for pre-school and kindergarten will be held each spring. Local media will carry the specific information. During the school year, parents and the student may come to school during school hours to obtain enrollment information.

HB 1301 and 1298 require new pupils to register in a school district accompanied by a parent or court-appointed legal guardian. The parent or guardian must provide a form of proof that the pupil is eligible to register in the district or has requested a hardship or good cause waiver within the last 45 days. The registration process may require a parent, guardian, or caretaker of the child to provide upon enrollment a sworn statement indicating whether the pupil has been expelled from school attendance in this state or another state for weapons, alcohol, drugs, or

the willful infliction of injury to another student.

Birth Records

Students entering the school will need to present the school with a copy of the child's birth certificate as verification of age.

Kindergarten Screening

Children who will be 5 by August 1st will be screened and results will be complete and ready to be shared with the parents in an exit interview on the day of screening.

Pre-School Screening

Children who will be 4 by August 1st of the school year will be screened and parents may receive results the day of screening in an exit interview.

Transfer Procedure for Students Moving From District

Parents need to notify the elementary office at least three days before leaving. Students must return all books and supplies and clean desks removing personal items. Report cards will be issued if the student was in attendance for 21 days of the quarter.

General Information

Asbestos

In compliance with the Asbestos Hazard Emergency Response Act (AHERA) of 1987, accredited inspections of all buildings of the Bismarck R-V School District are completed every 3 years. Mead Laboratories completed re-inspection of all facilities on July 2009. Asbestos containing building materials (ACBM) was found in the building.

ACBM is located in the high school principal's office, high school counselor's office, and the high school vault, storage room in the superintendent's office, cafeteria, the art room, elementary counselor's office, and all rooms in the first through fourth grade wing. All ACBM have been addressed in a management plan written according to federal and state requirements.

The purpose of this management plan is to safeguard the health and safety of all building occupants. The management plan is available for inspection by anyone who is interested. The asbestos contained in the building, in its present condition, does not pose a significant risk to the occupants of the building.

Children with Disabilities

Students with disabilities are entitled to a free appropriate public education. These rights are

ensured under state law, federal law, and district policy.

A referral for children who demonstrate evidence of learning problems may be made to a school official. The school support team will make recommendations for alternative intervention strategies prior to the consideration of a special education evaluation. Placement in special education programs is based on evaluation results, the development of an Individualized Education Program (IEP) and parental consent. The student's parent or guardian has access to the results of the evaluation and participates in the development of the Individualized Educational Program.

Parents and guardians maintain the right to inspect all information that is collected and to appeal the accuracy of such information.

Services are provided to students who meet eligibility criteria in the following categories:

Autism, Emotional Disturbance, Hearing Impairment & Deafness, Learning Impairment, Mental Retardation/Intellectual, Multiple Disabilities, Orthopedic Impairment, Other Health Impairments, Specific Learning Disabilities, Sound System Disorder, Speech/Fluency, Speech/Voice, Traumatic Brain Injury, Visual Impairment/Blindness, and Young Child with a Development Delay.

Parents and students are advised of their rights, including the right to an impartial due process hearing if disagreement between the parent and school cannot otherwise be resolved. Questions concerning services for students with disabilities may be directed to the principal, counselor or the Director of Special Education.

If you know of any children suspected of having development delays or any condition that may cause learning or behavioral adjustment problems, or if you would like further information, please contact the Director of Special Education at (573) 734-6111.

Drug, Alcohol & Tobacco Free Workplace

The Bismarck R-V School District is a drug, alcohol & tobacco free workplace and environment. Counseling, rehabilitation and re-entry programs are available from the following:

Access Alcohol Drug Abuse Treatment Services - 573-756-2200 Center for Creative Change - 573-756-3330 Alcoholics Anonymous - 573-431-7789 or 573-358-0101 National Drug and Alcohol Hotline - 800-662-4357

Homebound/Hospital Instruction

Students who are unable to attend school because of poor mental or physical health or injury may be eligible for the Homebound/Hospital Instructional Program.

All referrals must be to the Special Education Director, by teachers, parents, counselors or administrators. The Homebound/Hospital Instructional program is provided in cooperation with the school at no cost to the parents.

No Child Left Behind Legislation

The No Child Left Behind Act of 2001 requires that the Bismarck R-V School District, at the beginning of each school year, inform parents/guardians of students enrolled at or attending schools receiving Title 1 funds of their ability to request certain information from the District and the District's responsibility to provide certain information to parents/guardians without a request.

Parents/guardians may request information regarding:

- A. Whether their student's teacher has met state qualification-licensing criteria for the grade level and subject areas in which the teacher is providing instruction.
- B. Whether the teacher is teaching with emergency or other provisional status under which state qualification or licensing criteria have been waived.
- C. The teacher's Bachelor Degree major and any other graduate certifications or degrees in the field or discipline of the certification or degree.
- D. Whether the child is being provided services by a paraprofessional's qualifications.

The District must provide the following information to parents/guardians without being requested to do so:

- A. Information on the level of achievement of the parent's/guardian's child in each of the state academic assessments.
- B. Notice that the parent's/guardian's child, for four or more consecutive weeks, has been assigned to or has been helped by a teacher who is not highly qualified.

NCLB – Revised 09-06-07

Missouri Department of Elementary & Secondary Education

NCLB COMPLAINT PROCEDURES

The Federal No Child Left Behind Act of 2001 (NCLB), Title IX Part C. Sec. 9304(a)(3)(C) requires the Missouri Department of Elementary & Secondary Education (DESE) to adopt procedures for

resolving complaints regarding operations of programs authorized under the Act, including Title I, Title II, Title II, Title IV (Part A), Title V, Title VI, and Title VII and Title IX, part C.

Who May File a Complaint?

Any local education agency (LEA), consortium of LEAs, organization, parent, teacher, or member of the public may file a complaint.

Definition of a Complaint

There are both formal and informal complaint procedures.

A formal complaint must be a written, signed statement that includes:

1. An allegation that a federal statute or regulation applicable to the state educational agency

(SEA) or a local education agency (LEA) program has been violated,

- 2. Facts, including documentary evidence that supports the allegation, and
- 3. The specific requirement, statute, or regulation being violated.

Alternatives for Filing Complaints

It is federal and state intent that complaints are resolved at a level nearest the LEA as possible. As described below, formal complaints filed with the SEA will be forwarded to the appropriate LEA for investigation and resolution. Informal complaints made to the SEA will be subject of an initial investigation by the SEA, but will be forwarded to the LEA if a formal complaint evolves. Precise processes in both instances are described below.

Informal and Formal Complaints Received by the Local Education Agency

Informal and formal complaints filed with the LEA concerning NCLB program operations in that LEA are to be investigated and resolved by the LEA according to locally developed procedures, when at all possible. Such procedures will provide for:

- 1. Disseminating procedures to the LEA school board,
- 2. Central filing of procedures within the district,
- 3. Addressing informal complaints in a prompt and courteous manner,
- 4. Notifying the SEA within 15 days of receipt of written complaints,

5. Timely investigating and processing of complaints within 30 days, with an additional 30 days if exceptional conditions exist,

Disseminating complaint findings and resolutions to all parties to the complaint and the LEA school board. Such findings and resolutions also shall be available to parents, teachers and other members of the general public, provided by the LEA, free of charge, if requested, and
 Appealing to the Missouri Department of Elementary & Secondary Education within 15 days

Appeals to the Missouri Department of Elementary & Secondary Education will be processed according to the procedures outlined in sections below.

Informal Complaints Received by the SEA Office

Informal complaints (i.e., verbal and/or anonymous) to the SEA by individuals (who may ask not to be identified to the LEA) concerning program operations in an LEA will be investigated by the SEA, according to procedures deemed most appropriate by the SEA, within 10 days of receipt of the complaint. Findings of this investigation shall be reported to the complainant within 10 additional days. In the event that the complainant requests further investigation or a hearing, the complainant must file a signed written complaint. This formal complaint will be processed according to procedures outlined in sections below.

Formal Complaints Initially Received by the SEA Office

1. Record. Upon receipt of a written complaint, a record of the source and nature of the complaint, including the applicable program involved in the complaint, statue violated and facts on which the complaint is based will be initiated.

2. Notification of LEA. Within 15 days of receipt of the complaint, a written communication will notify the district superintendent and the district NCLB coordinator of the complaint filed with the SEA. Upon receipt of the communication, the LEA will initiate its complaint procedures as set forth above.

3. Report by LEA. Within 20 days of receipt of the complaint, the LEA will advise the SEA of the status of the complaint resolution proceedings and, at the end of 30 days, will submit a written summary of the LEA investigation and complaint resolution. This report is considered public record and may be made available to parents, teachers, and other members of the general public.

4. Verification. Within ten days of receipt of the written summary of a complaint resolution, the DESE office will verify the resolution of the complaint through an on-site visit, letter or telephone call(s). Verification will include direct contact with the complainant.

Appeals

Appeal to the SEA

1. Record. Upon receipt of a written appeal to a complaint unresolved at the LEA level, a record of the source and nature of the complaint, including the applicable program involved in the complaint, statue violated and facts on which the complaint is based, will be initiated.

2. Investigation. The SEA will initiate an investigation within 10 days, which will be concluded within 30 days from receipt of the appeal. Such investigation may include a site visit if the SEA determines that an on-site investigation is necessary. By stipulation of all concerned, this investigation may be continued beyond the 30-day limit.

3. Hearing. If required by the SEA, or formally requested by parties to the complaint, this investigation will include an evidentiary hearing(s) before an SEA Division Director acting as

chairperson and designated staff personnel. Conduct of such hearings will follow the procedures outlined in state rules. The hearing proceedings shall be tape recorded and the recording preserved for preparation of any transcript required on appeal.

<u>Decision</u>

Within 10 days of conclusion of the investigation and/or evidentiary hearing(s), the SEA will render a decision detailing the reasons for its decision and transmitting this decision to the LEA, the complainant, and the district school board. Recommendations and details of the decision are to be implemented within 15 days of the decision being given to the LEA. This 15-day implementation period may be extended at the discretion of the SEA Division Director. The complainant or the LEA may appeal the decision of the SEA.

Formal LEA Complaints against SEA

Record. The SEA will record the source, and nature of the complaint, including the applicable program involved in the complaint, statue violated and facts on which the complaint is based.
 Decision. The SEA decision will be rendered within 15 days of the complaint receipt. The LEA will be promptly notified of the SEA's decision.

3. Appeal. The LEA may appeal the decision of the SEA to the SEA review board within 30 days of receipt of the decision. Procedures under the "Appeal to the State Agency Review Board" section will be followed.

4. Second Appeal. An applicant has the right to appeal the decision of the SEA Review Board to the U.S. Secretary of Education. The applicant shall file written notice of the appeal with the Secretary within 20 days after the applicant has been notified by the SEA of its decision.

Complaints against LEAs received from the United States Department of Education

1. Complaints against LEAs received from the U.S. Department of Education will be processed as though they had been received initially at the SEA.

2. A report of final disposition of the complaint will be filed with the U.S. Department of Education.

3. These procedures shall not prevent the SEA from partially or wholly interrupting funding of any LEA IASA program or taking any other action it deems appropriate.

Procedure Dissemination

1. This procedure will be disseminated to all interested parties through the agency webpage at http://dese.mo.gov and to subscribers to the Federal Programs listserv.

2. This guidance will be distributed through regional and statewide meetings with Federal Programs Coordinators. LEAs are asked to incorporate the elements of the complaint procedure into their own policies and procedures.

3. DESE will also keep records of any complaints filed through this policy.

Nondiscrimination Compliance Officer for Bismarck R-V School District

Heather Petrie, Director of Special Education Bismarck R-V School District 165 Campus Drive, PO Box 257 Bismarck MO 63624 Telephone: (573) 734-6111

The Board declares that the school district does not and will not discriminate on the basis of sex in the educational programs, activities and vocational opportunities offered by the district. The provisions of the Title IX extend not only to students with regard to educational opportunities, but also to employees with regard to employment opportunities and to individuals with whom the Board does business.

The School District is committed to providing an environment free from intimidating, hostile or offensive behavior, unwelcome sexual advances, requests for sexual favors, and other verbal or physical conduct or communication constituting sexual harassment. Sexual harassment by an employee, student, or other person in the district against any person is prohibited.

The Board also declares that the school district does not and will not discriminate on the basis of disabling conditions in the educational programs, activities, and vocational opportunities offered by the district. This policy will extend not only to students with regard to educational opportunities, but also to employees with regard to employment opportunities and to other qualified individuals with a disability.

Philosophy

The Bismarck R-V Schools are designed and intended to be a place where orderly learning is possible and encouraged. Effective schools are those that work hard to provide an orderly atmosphere conducive to learning and standards of conduct are important and necessary. Students should be informed as to what is acceptable, unacceptable behavior, and know that unacceptable behavior results in consequences that will be administered in a firm and fair manner. Guidelines setting forth standards of expected behavior and consequences for misbehavior are established to assure an orderly atmosphere conducive to learning.

Policies and Regulations

Policies and regulations are set up by or with the approval of the Bismarck R-V Board of Education. The purpose of these policies and regulations is to provide the best possible

educational environment at Bismarck Elementary School.

Public Notice

All responsible public agencies are required to locate, evaluate, and identify children with disabilities who are under the jurisdiction of the agency, regardless of the severity of the disability, including children attending private schools, children who live outside the district but are attending a private school within the district, highly mobile children, such as migrant and homeless children, children who are wards of the state, and children who are suspected of having a disability and in need of special education even though they are advancing from grade to grade. The Bismarck R-V School District assures that it will provide a free, appropriate public education (FAPE) to all eligible children with disabilities between the ages of 3 and 21 under its jurisdiction. Disabilities include autism, deaf/blindness, emotional disorders, hearing impairment and deafness, mental retardation/intellectual disability, multiple disabilities, orthopedic impairment, other health impairments, specific learning disabilities, speech or language impairment, traumatic brain injury, visual impairment/blindness and young child with a developmental delay.

The Bismarck R-V School District assures that it will provide information and referral services necessary to assist the State in the implementation of early intervention services for infants and toddlers eligible for the Missouri First Steps program.

The Bismarck R-V School District assures that personally identifiable information collected, used, or maintained by the agency for the purposes of identification, evaluation, placement or provision of FAPE of children with disabilities may be inspected and/or reviewed by their parents/guardians. Parents/guardians may request amendment to the educational record if the parent/guardian believes the record is inaccurate, misleading, or violates the privacy or other rights of their child. Parents have the right to file complaints with the U.S. Department of Education or the Missouri Department of Elementary and Secondary Education concerning alleged failures by the district to meet the requirements of the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA).

The Bismarck R-V School District has developed a Local Compliance Plan for the implementation of State Regulations for the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA). This plan contains the agency's policies and procedures regarding storage, disclosure to third parties, retention and destruction of personally identifiable information and the agency's assurances that services are provided in compliance with the General Education Provision Act (GEPA). This plan may be reviewed at the office of the Special Education Coordinator located in the Bismarck High R-V School in Bismarck, Missouri, 9:00 am-2:00 pm, Monday-Friday during regular school calendar days.

This notice will be provided in native languages as appropriate.

Student Directory Information

Please be advised that the school district will release "Directory Information" concerning your child upon request. This will include the following information: the student's name, participation in officially recognized extracurricular activities, height and weight of members of athletic teams, dates of attendance, diplomas and awards received, photographs, and other similar information. If you do not want this type of information about your child released, please send a note to that effect to your child's principal.

Student Due Process

All students will be afforded due process as guaranteed by constitutional provisions. The process will be in accordance with state law and with the provisions outlined in the Board Policy/Regulation 2671 on student suspension and student expulsion.

Student Rights and Responsibilities

The Board of Education of the Bismarck R-V School District believes that students have rights, which should be recognized and respected. It also believes that every right carries with it certain responsibilities. Among these student rights and responsibilities are the following:

*The right to attend free public schools; the responsibility to attend school regularly; and to observe school policies, rules, and regulations deemed essential for permitting others to learn at school.

*The right to a quality education; the responsibility to put forth the best efforts during the educational process.

*Civil rights – including the right to equal educational opportunity and freedom from discrimination; the responsibility not to discriminate against others.

*The right to free inquiry and expression; the responsibility to observe reasonable rules and regulations regarding rights.

*The right to due process of law with respect to suspension, expulsion, and decisions, which the student believes, injure his rights.

*The right to privacy, which includes privacy in respect to the student's school records. It is the Board's belief that, as part of the educational process, students should be made aware of their legal rights and of the legal authority of the Board to make and delegate authority to its staff and to make rules and regulations regarding the orderly operation of the school district. If the policy guidelines adopted by the Board are to be successful, it must be understood that school officials and teachers have the authority to interpret and apply policy in a given situation. Students must obey any such interpretation subject to an appeal. School must be a place where students are encouraged to learn.

Standards of conduct are established by the R-V Board of Education to create an environment in which each student's right to learn is protected.

Students and their parents or guardians will be notified of their rights and responsibilities, including standards of conduct; and the Policy of Discipline will be available in the Office of the Superintendent during normal business hours for public inspection. When the rights and responsibilities of individuals are clearly understood, the elements of respect and cooperation will result in the harmonious and constructive education of the student.

Visitors

For your child's safety - All parents/visitors must check in at the office upon entering the

building. Passes will be issued to parents/visitors, as needed, at the discretion of the administration. Parents/visitors without passes will be asked to return to the office. All parents will be asked to attend a school conference in October.

Health Services

2019-2020 Missouri School Immunization Requirements

2019-2020 Missouri School Immunization Requirements

- All students must present documentation of up-to-date immunization status, including month, day, and year of each
 immunization before attending school.
- The Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP) allows a 4-day grace period. Students in all grade levels
 may receive immunizations up to four days before the due date.
- Required immunizations should be administered according to the current Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices Schedule, including all spacing, (http://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/schedules/index.html).
- To remain in school, students "in progress" must have an Immunization In Progress form (Imm.P.14) on file. In
 progress means that a child has begun the vaccine series and has an appointment for the next dose. This
 appointment must be kept and an updated record provided to the school. If the appointment is not kept, the child is
 no longer in progress and is noncompliant. (i.e., Hep B vaccine series was started but the child is not yet eligible to
 receive the next dose in the series.)
- Religious (Imm.P.11A) and Medical (Imm.P.12) exemptions are allowed. The appropriate exemption card must be on file. Unimmunized children are subject to exclusion from school when outbreaks of vaccine-preventable diseases occur.

| Vaccines Required for | Dose Required by Grade | | | | | | | | | | | | |
|---|------------------------|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|----|
| School Attendance | K | 1 | 2 | 3 | 4 | 5 | 6 | 7 | 8 | 9 | 10 | 11 | 12 |
| DTaP/DTP/DT ¹ | 4+ | 4+ | 4+ | 4+ | 4+ | 4+ | 4+ | 4+ | 4+ | 4+ | 4+ | 4+ | 4+ |
| Tdap ² | | | | | | | | | 1 | 1 | 1 | 1 | 1 |
| MCV ³ (Meningococcal Conjugate) | | | | | | | | | 1 | 1 | 1 | 1 | 2 |
| IPV (Polio) ⁴ | 3+ | 3+ | 3+ | 3+ | 3+ | 3+ | 3+ | 3+ | 3+ | 3+ | 3+ | 3+ | 3+ |
| MMR ⁵ | 2 | 2 | 2 | 2 | 2 | 2 | 2 | 2 | 2 | 2 | 2 | 2 | 2 |
| Hepatitis B ⁶ | 3+ | 3+ | 3+ | 3+ | 3+ | 3+ | 3+ | 3+ | 3+ | 3+ | 3+ | 3+ | 3+ |
| Varicella ⁷ | 2 | 2 | 2 | 2 | 2 | 2 | 2 | 2 | 2 | 2 | 1 | 1 | 1 |

 Last dose on or after the fourth birthday and the last dose of pediatric pertussis before the seventh birthday. Maximum needed: six doses.

- 2. <u>8-12 Grades</u>: Tdap, which contains pertussis vaccine, is required.
- 3. Grade 8-11: One dose of MCV is required. Dose must be given after 10 years of age.

<u>Grade 12</u>: Two doses of MCV are required unless the first dose was administered to a student who was 16 years of age or older, in which case only one dose is required. At least one dose must be given after 16 years of age.

 <u>Kindergarten-9 Grade</u>: Last dose must be administered on or after the fourth birthday. The interval between the nextto-last and last dose should be at least six months.

<u>10-12 Grades</u>: Last dose on or after the fourth birthday. Any combination of four doses of IPV and OPV constitutes a complete series. Maximum needed: four doses.

- 5. First dose must be given on or after twelve months of age.
- 6. There must be at least four weeks between dose one and two; at least 8 weeks between dose two and three; at least 16 weeks between doses one and three and final dose must be given no earlier than 24 weeks of age.
- 7. First dose must be given on or after twelve months of age.

Kindergarten-9 Grade: As satisfactory evidence of disease, a licensed health care provider may sign and place on file with the school a written statement documenting the month and year of previous varicella (chickenpox) disease.

<u>10-12 Grades</u>: As satisfactory evidence of disease, a parent/guardian or MD or DO may sign and place on file with the school a written statement documenting the month and year of previous varicella (chickenpox) disease.



Missouri Department of Health and Senior Services Bureau of Immunizations • 930 Wildwood Drive • Jefferson City, MO • 65109 • 800.219.3224

Rev 11-18

Accidents

Any accident that occurs on school property or during a school sponsored activity should be reported immediately to the individual in charge of the group. That individual should then report the accident to the principal as soon as possible.

Contagious Disease

It is against the law of the state of Missouri for a student to attend school while having a contagious or infectious disease or while liable to transmit any such disease after having been exposed to it.

Concussions – Brain Injury

Policy 2930 – Any District athlete suspected of sustaining a concussion or brain injury must be removed from practice and competition immediately and may not participate in contact athletic practice or competition for at least twenty-four (24) hours. Athletes suspected of sustaining concussions or brain injury will not be permitted to return to contact practice or competition until being evaluated by a licensed health care provider trained in the evaluation and management of concussions and receiving a written clearance from the provider to return to competition. (See Form 2930 – MSHSAA Concussion Return to Play Form). Information about concussions obtained from MSHSAA (Form2930.2) or similar materials will be made available to all student athletes and to their parents/guardians.

Head Lice

According to Board Policy/Regulation 2860, any student found to have head lice, will be sent home from school. After proper treatment and the <u>REMOVAL OF ALL LICE</u>, parents are to bring their child (ren) to the school nurse for re-examination. Students will not be allowed to return to class if <u>lice</u> are present.

Medications

Prescription Medication

The student's authorized prescriber shall provide a written request that the student be given medication during school hours. The request shall state the name of the student, name of drug, dosage, frequency of administration, route of administration, and the prescriber's name. The diagnosis/indication for use of the medicine shall be provided. When possible, the prescriber should state adverse effects and applicable emergency instructions.

The District shall require that a prescription label be properly affixed to the medication in question. Said label must contain the name of the student, name of the drug, dosage, frequency of administration, route of administration, diagnosis and the prescriber's name.

A parent/guardian must request in writing that the School District comply with the authorized prescriber's request to give medication. (The District will not administer the initial dose of any new prescription except in an emergency.)

Over-the-Counter Medication

The student's authorized prescriber shall provide a written request that the student be given medication during school hours. The request shall state the name of the student, name of drug, dosage, frequency of administration, route of administration, and the prescriber's name. The diagnosis/indication for use of the medicine shall be provided. When possible, the prescriber should state potential adverse effects and applicable emergency instructions.

A parent/guardian will provide a written request that the District comply with the authorized prescriber's request to give medication.

Bismarck R-V School District's designated licensed physician must provide a standing order each year listing the over-the-counter medications (Ex.-Tylenol, ibuprofen, Benadryl, etc.) that may be given to students with parent/guardian signature. The use of these medications will be at the discretion of the building nurse or trained designee. Parental permission must be obtained at the beginning of each school year.

Emergency Medication

Written standing orders will be obtained annually for the administration of emergency medication.

School Nurse

The diagnosis or treatment beyond first aid procedures is not the responsibility of the school nurse. A full time Nurse with a Bachelor of Science in Nursing (BSN) is available if your child becomes ill or injured **while at school.** In order to give your child the best aid and attention, we must have up-to-date emergency numbers on file at all times. If you change your phone number, place of employment, or if the emergency numbers you have on file change, please notify the Elementary Office immediately.

Please be sure that the child's teacher and school nurse are informed prior to the first day of school about any food or activity restrictions or any special health conditions that your child may have.

Sick Children

Children who become ill at school are sent to the school nurse. If they are too sick to remain at school, parents are called to take them home. If the parent cannot be reached, we will call the emergency number listed on the pupil's emergency data file. Please be sure that your child's emergency data file is kept up-to-date, and that it is always possible for us to reach someone who can act in your place.

Parents as Teachers

In compliance with SB 658, the Bismarck R-V School District offers the Parents as Teachers Program to those families with children ages 0-5 years of age. The program provides services within the home, as well as group contacts at the school facility. Thorough academic and health screening is provided, with referral services as needed. This program is voluntary and of no cost to participating families; however, interested parents must contact the Elementary Office in order to be served.

Children ages Birth - 5 are screened as part of the Parents as Teachers (PAT) program in the areas of intellectual language, motor, vision auditory and general health on an ongoing basis.

Safe Schools Act

HBs 1301 and 1298 have made changes regarding school safety and the reporting requirements of juvenile officers and school officials. The following information explains in more detail these changes.

Assault on School Property

The act establishes the crime of "assault while on school property." A person commits the crime of assault while on school property if the person:

- 1. Knowingly causes physical injury to another person; or
- 2. with criminal negligence, causes physical injury to another person by means of a deadly weapon; or
- 3. recklessly engages in conduct which creates a grave risk of death or serious physical injury to another person; and the act occurred on school or school district property, or in a vehicle that at the time of the act was in the service of a school or school district, or arose as a result of a school or school district sponsored activity. Assault while on school property is a class D felony.

Reporting by School Officials and Juvenile Officers

School administrators are required to report acts of school violence. Acts of school violence will be reported by school administrators to teachers and other employees with a need to know of such acts.

Student Information

Birthday Cards

Students may pass out birthday card party invitations at school only if they include the whole class. Students who do not receive invitations often become upset, and this takes away from the educational setting. The time for the students to pass out invitations is left to the teachers' discretion.

Cell Phones

In accordance with policy 2656, regulation 2656, cell phones cannot be used during regular school hours. Cell phones must be kept off and in back packs. The school and staff are not responsible for lost or stolen cell phones.

Dress Code

Dress of students should lend itself to meeting the basic social expectations. This would include clothes that modestly cover a person. Shoes must be worn at all times. Hats are not to be worn at any time while in the school building. Tank tops, bare midriff clothing, and see-through clothing are not acceptable. Clothing with suggestive slogans, words, or symbols that advertise products that are illegal for students to possess are not to be worn. The decision to accept or reject the clothing will be left to the discretion of the building administrator. Hair colors that are distracting to the normal function of a classroom are not permitted.

Grading System

Your child will be evaluated on the grading system adopted by the Board of Education. This key will be used for all grading periods.

| <u>Letter Grade</u> | <u>Percentages</u> |
|---------------------|--------------------|
| А | 95-100 |
| A- | 90-94 |
| B+ | 87-89 |
| В | 83-86 |
| В- | 80-82 |
| C+ | 76-79 |
| С | 73-75 |
| C- | 70-72 |
| D+ | 66-69 |
| D | 63-65 |
| D- | 60-62 |
| F | 00-59 |

Homework Responsibilities of the Students

- 1. Write down all homework assignments and due dates before leaving class. Use a notebook or folder to copy and keep all your assignments.
- 2. Make sure you fully understand the assignment and the concepts to be practiced or applied. Ask your teacher to explain again if you are not sure.
- 3. Organize your materials. Be sure to take home your homework assignment and all necessary materials. (Textbooks, special supplies, etc.)
- 4. Demonstrate good study habits by budgeting the necessary time to complete the assignment.
- 5. Demonstrate pride in your homework by doing your best work and working independently. Ask for assistance only after giving it your best.
- 6. Demonstrate responsibility by finishing your homework neatly.
- 7. Place your completed homework in a spot where you will see it before you leave for school and not forget it.
- 8. Be sure you turn your homework in on time.

Homework – Make up: Home and School Working Together

Homework is an integral part of the educational process. In addition to reinforcing specific subjects in the classroom curricula, homework can and should be used to develop responsibility and good study habits.

Lost and Found

Many personal items are lost by the children and never claimed. Coats, sweaters and hats will be kept until the end of the school semester. To help eliminate confusion and assist with identification, items should have the student's name written on them. Such markings will increase chances of children finding lost items.

Meals – Breakfast and Lunch

All student breakfast & lunches are free.

Extra milk and fruit juice are available to all students for .35 each. Breakfast and lunch are served each day. All elementary students are to eat the cafeteria lunch or bring their own.

Snacks, Parties and Field Trips

All snacks or foods for classroom parties need to be store bought and prepackaged.

In our continuing efforts to improve student safety and security, parents and guardians who wish to be eligible to participate with chaperoning parties, field trips, play day or being selected as a Room Parent will be required to fulfill the following steps, annually.

1. Acquire an application for a background check on the website, <u>www.machs.mo.gov</u>.

2. Submit the completed application, including the background investigation cost, to the appropriate authorities.

3. Submit the background investigation results to the Bismarck R-V Elementary Office for approval no later than October 15th of the current school year.

4. Acquire and submit the Parties/Field Trips Participation Request Form from the appropriate classroom teacher.

5. All background checks for Parents of students who have enrolled on or after October 1st of the current school year must be submitted to the Elementary office for approval within ten (10) days of the student's enrollment.

Selections for Room Parents will be randomly drawn. The number of Room Parents selected will be based on the needs of each classroom. To be eligible for the drawing, participants must have submitted the previously mentioned request form and provided an acceptable background investigation report.

Party Chaperones will likewise be randomly selected, and will not exceed four (4) chaperones per classroom party, in addition to Room Parents.

Chaperones for field trips will be selected in a similar fashion per trip necessities.

Promotion/Retention

Students will normally progress to the next grade level each year. Exceptions may be made when it is in the best educational interest of the students involved. Student placement is based on academic performance and attendance. Placement of student is finalized only after prior notification and explanation are given to each student's parents/guardians, but the final decision will be made by the school administration.

Recesses

<u>All</u> students will be expected to go outside for recesses each day. Any student needing to stay in from recess will remain in a supervised classroom. Parents sending notes to keep students in from recess longer than one day will need to present a doctor's excuse stating the reason why the child cannot go to recess. Students will not go outside for recess if it is raining or if the temperature is excessively cold or hot.

School Pictures

Pictures are taken of the students each fall and spring. All children should have pictures taken, but parents are not required to purchase pictures.

Student Insurance

Application forms are distributed early in the school year for an optional accident insurance program offered to all students. A choice of full-time coverage or only school-time coverage can be selected. Parents are required to send the completed forms into the company.

Accident insurance is the responsibility of the parents. The school does not have accident insurance that covers students.

Telephone Usage

We will deliver all emergency telephone calls and messages to children and teachers.

Textbooks/School Property

Textbooks are provided to students at Bismarck Elementary School free of charge. As with other school property, if a student damages or loses a textbook, he/she will be required to replace it.

Damage to or loss of school property or damage done to another person's property will be charged to the student responsible. The student will be required to repair or replace the damaged or lost property. Disciplinary action will also be taken as deemed appropriate by the school officials. **Toys, Water Guns, etc.** are not allowed at school. Toys that interrupt the educational process may be confiscated and returned later to be taken home. Electronic Devices such as but not limited to I-pods, radios, etc., are not to be permitted unless approved by the principal for a special day, party, or function. The school and staff are not responsible for lost or stolen articles.

Testing and Screening

Purpose of Testing Program

The purpose of the testing program is: (1) to improve instruction for individual pupils and: (2) to improve instruction for all students providing information to assist in educational judgments and decisions.

Vision/Hearing Screening, Physical Status

The school nurse will notify parents of children scoring outside of normal limits or exhibiting significant problems.

Speech/Language

When screening indicates a need for further evaluation the speech pathologist will notify parents in accordance with the district's Compliance Plan.

Title 1 Intervention

Selection instruments are SuccessMaker Next Generation Reading and Math Programs and 10% may be selected through teacher referral.

Individual Evaluation and Diagnosis

Individual students are evaluated as needs are determined through: Referral Screening Student Transfers

Dyslexia Screening- Per HB 2379 all students in grades K-3rd grade will be screened for Dyslexia and students in grades 4th-12th will be screened if requested by a parent or guardian.

Achievement Testing

The achievement tests are administered to students in grades K-5 in the spring. The results are used to assess what students have learned, help identify learning problem areas, identify academic talent, and help the school plan their educational programs. Please encourage your

child to do his/her best on all tests.

Parents receive a printout of the test results. If desired they may make an appointment with appropriate school personnel for further explanation and/or discussion of results. Parents may have access to all of their child's evaluation results. An appointment is necessary to insure that appropriate personnel will be available to give an explanation of results.

| | Test or Screen | <u>Purpose</u> |
|--|--|---|
| Gr. K | Goodlite Lighted Charts Apple House Umbrella or Snellen "E" Chart | Screens visual acuity. |
| Gr. K, 1, 3, 5 and new students in Gr. 2, 4 | Puretone Audiometer | Screen hearing acuity. |
| Gr. K-5 | Physical Status | Assess fitness/general health. |
| Gr. Pre-K and K | Preschool Language Scale Screening Test - 5 th edition | Screen Language competency and misarticulated sounds. |
| Gr. Pre-K, 1, 3, 5 and new students in Gr. 2, 4 | Articulation & Language Screening Test (ALST) | Screen for misarticulated sounds and completeness of responses. |
| Gr. K-5 | Faculty informed concerning continuous screening in the following areas: intellectual, social/emotional/behavioral, motor, language | Alert staff to possible need for beginning pre-referral procedures. |
| February/March | | |
| Ages 2, 3, 4 | Ages and Stages Questionnaire (ASQ) Developmental Indicators for the Assessment of Learning (DIAL-4) | Evaluate basic developmental skills. |
| | Preschool Language Scale Screening Test - 5 th edition | Evaluate language development. |
| | Functional Visual Screen (including visual tracking) and/or Goodlite lighted charts. | Assess visual development. |
| | Functional Hearing Screen and/or audiometer | Assess auditory development. |
| | Physical Status (including height and weight) | Assess physical development. |
| | Dental Check | Determine need for advice and/or referral. |

Test administrators will inform students as to how test results are to be utilized.

| | Medical/Developmental History | Provide baseline data. |
|-----------|---------------------------------------|--|
| | | Determine if there are |
| | | any suspected or |
| | | diagnosed handicaps. |
| Grades 5 | Scoliosis Screen | Determine need for |
| | | referrals. |
| April/May | | |
| | Age 5 prior to August 1 st | Developmental Indicators for the Assessment of Learning (DIAL-4) |
| | Preschool Language Scale Screening | Screen language |
| | Test - 5 th edition | competency. |
| | Pure Tone Audiometer | Assess hearing acuity. |
| | Goodlite Lighted Charts | Assess visual acuity. |
| | Physical Status (including height and | Assess physical |
| | weight) | development. |
| | Dental Check | Determine need for |
| | | advice and/or referral. |
| | Nutrition Check | Determine need for |
| | | advice and/or referral. |
| | Medical/Developmental History | Provide baseline data for |
| | | later evaluation. Check |
| | | for significant factors |
| | | affecting schooling, e.g., |
| | | immunizations, etc. |
| | | Check for any suspected |
| | | or diagnosed handicaps. |
| Grade 3 | Missouri Assessment Program (MAP) | English Language Arts |
| | | and Math |
| Grade 4 | Missouri Assessment Program (MAP) | English Language Arts |
| | | and Math |
| Grade 5 | Missouri Assessment Program (MAP) | English Language Arts |
| | | and Math and Science |

Procedures for Disseminating Test Results

The school district administrators shall provide:

- (1) The Department of Elementary and Secondary Education with test score information upon request;
- (2) The Board of Education with reports on the evaluation of the effectiveness of the instruction program and identified needs, and;
- (3) Parents, patrons, and news media with information about school district test results.

Transportation

Bismarck R-V School District provides bus service for those students living more than one mile from school. The bus driver is in complete charge of all students who ride his/her bus. If a student needs to ride a different bus for any reason, he/she must have a note from the parent, and the principal must approve and sign it. Should you have any questions regarding bus service, contact Melanie Wright at (573) 734-6111.

Expectation of Students Riding the Bus

- 1. The driver is in charge of the students and the bus. Students must obey the driver promptly. The assigned driver will be the only person occupying the driver's seat at any time.
- 2. Unnecessary conversation with the driver is prohibited.
- 3. Students are not to move about, change seats, or stand up at any time the bus is in motion. All students must be seated before the bus pulls away from a stop.
- 4. Students should never stand in the roadway or in the street while waiting for the school bus.
- 5. Students must not, at any time, extend arms, hands, or head out of the school bus windows.
- 6. Always cross 10 feet in front of the bus when getting on or off. Watch for traffic before crossing roads.
- 7. Remain in your seat while the bus is in motion. Keep your arms and hands inside the bus.
- 8. Any incident on the bus will be treated as if it happened at school.
- 9. Students who ride a bus to school and home are not to leave the school campus or any other campus at any time without permission, and must wait for the bus in the proper area.
- 10. Bus drivers have rules posted in the bus and a copy of the rules will be given to each student at the beginning of the year.

NOTICE OF DESIGNATION OF DIRECTORY INFORMATION

Dear Parents and Guardians:

The Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act (FERPA), a Federal law, requires that Bismarck R-V School District, with certain exceptions, obtain your written consent prior to the disclosure of personally identifiable information from your child's education records. However, Bismarck R-V School District may disclose appropriately designed "directory information" without written consent, unless you have advised the District to the contrary in accordance with District procedures. The primary purpose of directory information is to allow the Bismarck R-V School District to include this type of information from your child's educational records in certain school publications. Examples include:

- A playbill, showing your student's role in a drama productions;
- The annual yearbook;
- Honor roll or other recognition lists;
- Graduation programs; and

• Sports activity sheets, such as for wrestling, showing weight and height of team members.

Directory information, which is information that is generally not considered harmful or an invasion of privacy if released, can also be disclosed to outside, organizations without a parent's written consent. Outside organizations include, but limited to, companies that manufacture class rings or publish yearbooks. In addition, two federal laws require local educational agencies (LEA's) receiving assistance under the Elementary and Secondary Education Act of 1965 to provide military recruiters, upon request, with three directory information categories-names, addresses and telephone listings-unless parents have advised the LEA that they do not want their student's information disclosed without prior written consent.

If you do not want Bismarck R-V School District to disclose directory information from your child's educational records without your prior written consent, you must notify the District in writing by Wednesday, September 7, 2005. Bismarck R-V School District has designated the following information as directory information.

Student's Name Address Telephone listing Photograph Date and place of birth Dates of Attendance Grade Level Participation in officially recognized activities and sports Weight and height of athletic team members Degrees, honors and awards received Bismarck R-V School District Dear Parent/Guardian:

I am writing as Superintendent of Schools for the Bismarck R-V School District to notify you of our intent to ensure the safety of our students and staff by complying with all provisions of Missouri laws, Sections 566.147 and 566.149, RSMO. These laws provide that individuals who have been convicted of, or pled guilty or nolo contendere to any of the following offenses shall not reside within one thousand (1000) feet or be present within five hundred (500) feet of any school building in Missouri when children under the age of eighteen are present:

- Any sexual offense under Section 566 RSMO;
- Incest;
- First degree child endangerment;
- Use of a child or promotion of a child in sexual performances;
- Furnishing or promoting child pornography; and
- Sexual exploitation of minors.

The effect of these laws will prohibit offenders from attending any function in a public school building or on school grounds in our district. This will include, but is not limited to parent/teacher meetings, extracurricular activities, conferences, plays, field trips, etc.

Please be advised that Missouri law does allow offenders to come to school functions or onto school grounds if they seek prior permission from the Superintendent or School Board. If you would like to request such permission in this District, please direct your request to me and include the following:

- Any and all court documents relating to the conviction and/or offense;
- The name, address, and phone number of a probation officer (if one);
- The name, address, and phone number of the victim or victims

Once I have received the above information, I will review the request and render a written decision. In the meantime, should an offender violate the law by being within 500 feet of any school building when minors are present, I have instructed our principals to immediately notify the police. If permission is granted, I will inform the principal of the school where the offender will be present. Permission may be granted for more than one event at a time, such as a series of events; however, the parent, legal guardian, or custodian must obtain permission for any other event he or she wishes to attend for which he or she has not yet had permission granted. Please note that the law does not allow for permission to be granted for any offenders, other than parents or guardians of current students in the district.

Respectfully,

Jason King Superintendent of Schools

Missouri Course Access Program (MOCAP)

Bismarck R-5 School District will provide access to virtual coursework for students. Students and families that are interested in virtual coursework should contact the principal and inquire about the Missouri Course Access Program (MOCAP). For more information, visit the MOCAP website.

Eligibility and Participation Guidelines:

- A Bismarck R-5 student who is interested in virtual learning must have been enrolled and attended the district at least one semester prior to this request.
- Students will be allowed to enroll in MOCAP courses if it is determined by the principal and/or IEP team that this method of learning is in the best interest of the student. If it is determined that MOCAP is not in the best educational interest of the student, they will be denied enrollment. The student and his/her guardian will have the option to appeal to the Board of Education for reconsideration.
- Students must register during the 15-30 day window prior to the first day of the semester. Request forms for virtual courses will not be accepted after 15 days prior to the start of the semester.
- Students must make adequate progress in the course, or they will be dropped from the course and credit will not be granted. If a student fails a course they cannot enroll in any other virtual courses.
- Students will be required to participate in state assessments for those courses required.
- The district will pay for classes equivalent to a full-time student.
- The district will not provide internet access for courses taken off campus.
- The virtual course teacher becomes the teacher for the course; therefore, Bismarck R-5 teachers will not provide tutoring or assistance for online courses.
- Students wishing to participate MUST complete an online application.

Student Skills Necessary for Success in Virtual Courses:

- Student has demonstrated time-management skills that indicate that the student is capable of submitting assignments and completing course requirements without reminders.
- Student has demonstrated persistence in overcoming obstacles and willingness to seek assistance when needed.
- Student has demonstrated verbal or written communication skills that would allow the student to succeed in an environment where the instructor may not provide nonverbal cues to support the student's understanding.
- Student has the necessary computer or technical skills to succeed.
- Student has access to technology resources to participate in a virtual course.
- Consideration of the student's previous success/struggle in virtual coursework.

For more information, please see the following policies and regulations:

Policy/Regulation 6190: INSTRUCTIONAL SERVICES: Curriculum Services